TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

May 30, 2012
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Harrison Pease, Tom Thomson, Sandra Marsh, Judy Franklin, Justin Adams, Lawrence Hibbard, John Bouzoun, Cicely Richardson, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm.

Purchasing Policy Committee 
Pease explained how the committee drafted the purchasing policy by researching what other towns use and one three levels; minor – less than $1,000; non-major – over $1,000 less than $10,000; and major purchase - $10,000 and over.
The committee reviewed the policy with the Board and discussed the policy approval method to clarify the process. Approval method:  1.  Review by the Board.  2.  Review by Department Heads.  3.  Approval by the Board.  4.  Review by Town Attorney.  5.  Public Hearing.  6.  Adopted by the Board.
Thomson wanted to address Article 11 and why he drafted this article.  First he wanted to have specific guidelines for issues before the town such as engineering, major culvert replacement and assure that bids were opened at the town office with town officials present.  Thomson also quoted Article 13 where “Thomson suggested that the Selectmen form a committee to set up a purchasing process and next year bring it back to the Taxpayers to approve.”
It was decided to hold a public hearing to discuss the purchasing policy after review by department heads and the town attorney.  Pease stated that it is important to have a public hearing to gather public input soon.  
The Board discussed the Request for Engineering Qualifications that are due June 6th.  Thomson cautioned the Board about past experiences with engineers.  Steketee stated that to be part of the state program a certain process needed to be followed.

The Board discussed continual problems with erosion at Indian Pond Bridge.  The matter and other town bridges will be discussed at a future meeting with the Bridge Committee.
II.  Approval of  Minutes

The minutes of May 23, 2012 were approved as amended.            
III.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that he had spoken with Chief Dennis regarding concerns voiced by the Board on May 23rd.  Dennis will report to the Board on June 27th on how things are progressing within the Fire Department. Steketee stated that he spoke with Gary Collins regarding his resignation from the department.
Adams stated that the meeting for the 250th celebration was well attended and that he committee will meet once again on June 28th.

Cooley reported that the Energy Committee will be scheduling a time to view the street lights.

Steketee reported that he had spoken with Nancy Mayville, NH Department of Transportation, regarding the Request for Engineer Qualifications.  She will be sending a template via e-mail.

Steketee stated that he had met with Ed Bergeron, HEB Engineering, at Indian Pond Bridge to view the continued erosion and the best material to use as fill to deter the erosion.  Additional rip-wrap is required and HEB will follow up with M. E. Latulippe Contractors.

Steketee still has not had a response from Primex regarding the partial settlement.

B.  Indian Pond Beach Policy/Beach Pass Approval
A motion was made to adopt the Beach Policy.  The motion passed.

The Board agreed that the policy should be sent out as a box-holder and to include Beach Ordinances as well.
C.  Employee Handbook
Cooley felt there should be additional research with regards to the employee handbook before any decisions are made by the Board.  She will work with Sheri Clifford and schedule a review at a future meeting.

Items discussed were:  vacation, sick and comp time, smoking, fighting, zero tolerance, sexual harassment, direct deposit, new hires, discipline action and discrimination.

D.  DuBois & King Landfill-Engineering Agreement for Compliance
A motion was made to sign the Landfill-Engineering Agreement for Compliance Services for 2012.  The motion passed.

E.  Tom & Sheila Thomson Letter regarding road classification
The Board felt that Charles Waterbury should be part of the discussion regarding classification of specific roads.  Adams stated that a maintenance plan is necessary; however, some roads do not require continual maintenance due to location and usage.  Adams will report back to the Board and assist with a draft letter of response.  

IV.  New Business

A.  Correspondence
A motion was made not to pay International League of Cities $500.00 to be listed in the directory.  The motion passed.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

C.  Other
Adams felt the Board should begin to consider a warrant article for town meeting regarding charitable organizations requests for appropriations due to 2012 article 11.

Adams asked why the Fire Chief did not have a job description.  Steketee stated that the fire department is part-time.  The Board discussed how each department is structured.

Adams asked that the Board discuss the Purchasing Policy steps of procedure at the next meeting.

The Board will meet on June 6, 2012 at 5:30 pm to open the Request for Engineer Qualifications and draft a letter to Mr. & Mrs. Thomson.  

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:17 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
